
EDUCATION BOARD 
 

Thursday, 15 September 2016  
 

Minutes of the meeting of the Education Board held at Committee Room - 2nd Floor 
West Wing, Guildhall on Thursday, 15 September 2016 at 3.00 pm 

 
Present 
 
Members: 
Deputy Catherine McGuinness (Chairman) 
Henry Colthurst (Deputy Chairman) 
Deputy John Bennett 
Randall Anderson 
Alderman Peter Estlin 
Virginia Rounding 
 

Alderman William Russell 
Ian Seaton 
Roy Blackwell 
Tim Campbell 
Helen Sanson 
Veronica Wadley 
 

Officers: 
Alistair MacLellan 
Stephanie Basten 
Alison Elam 
Emily Rimington  

- Town Clerk's Department 
- Town Clerk's Department 
- Chamberlain’s Department 
- Comptroller and City Solicitor’s Department 

Ade Adetosoye 
Mark Emmerson  

- Director of Community & Children's Services 
- Education Strategy Director  

Gerald Mehrtens 
Tizzy Keller 
Sean Gregory 

- Director of Academy Development 
- Community & Children's Services 
- Barbican Centre 

 
 

1. APOLOGIES  
Apologies for absence were received from The Rt Hon the Lord Mayor, The 
Lord Mountevans, Ann Holmes, Stuart Fraser and Chris Hayward.  
 

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN 
RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA  
Henry Colthurst noted that, as a result of his Chairmanship of Mossbourne 
Federation, he had agreed  to step down as Company Member and Trustee of 
the City of London Academies Trust. The Town Clerk noted that arrangements 
to replace Mr Colthurst would be made in due course.  
 

3. MINUTES AND ACTIONS  
The minutes of the meeting held on 21 July 2016 were approved.  
 
Matters Arising 
Sponsor Governor – City Academy Hackney 
Members approved Anne Fairweather’s appointment as sponsor governor of 
the City Academy Hackney.  
 
 
 



City Academy Hackney – Standby Loan Proposal 
The Town Clerk confirmed that the standby loan proposal had been approved 
by the Policy and Resources Committee at its meeting on 8 September, and a 
letter to that effect had been issued.  
 

4. LEARNING & ENGAGEMENT FORUM - ESTABLISHING A CULTURAL 
EDUCATION PARTNERSHIP  
Members considered a report of the Chair of the Learning & Engagement 
Forum concerning the establishment of a Cultural Education Partnership (CEP) 
and the following comments were made.  
 

 The CEP should engage with Livery Companies who delivered 
education outside of London.  

 Analysis should be conducted on which areas of London the CEP should 
focus on.  

 Officers should advise how the Education Board would interact with the 
emerging Cultural Hub and where accountability for decisions should lie .  

 
RESOLVED, that 
 

 £25,000 be approved as Year 1 funding for the establishment of a 
Cultural Education Partnership.  
 

 The requirement for £37,780 Year 2 funding be noted and subject to 
further approval.   

 
5. LEARNING & ENGAGEMENT FORUM - RESEARCH OF TRENDS IN TAKE 

UP OF ARTS GCSE  
Members considered a report of the Chair of the Learning & Engagement 
Forum concerning a research proposal on trends in the take-up of Arts GCSE 
subjects. The following comments were made.  
 

 The Chairman noted that there was a debate in the education sector of 
to what extent arts subjects had been in decline – a debate which to date 
lacked evidence.  

 

 The Deputy Chairman noted that the research, if approved, should focus 
on facts and and ask open ended questions in order to avoid inherent 
bias, particularly given the research was being co-commissioned with 
the Arts Council England.  

 

 A Member supported the proposal but warned against focusing on the 
Ebacc. He suggested that there would be a difference between state and 
independent schools.  
 

RESOLVED, that 
 

 The City of London Corporation co-commission, with the Arts Council 
England, research into the take-up of Arts GCSEs.  

 



6. CITY OF LONDON SCHOOL VISITS FUND AND GREAT FIRE WEBSITE 
UPDATE  
Members considered update reports of the School Visits Fund and the Great 
Fire Website. Members noted that the work being undertaken in both areas was 
very positive, and noted that the School Visits Fund in particular should be 
advertised as widely as possible through avenues such as the London 
Government Dinner, London Councils, and the GLA Culture Committee.  
 

7. PROPOSED MODEL GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE FOR LOCAL 
GOVERNING BODIES OF CITY OF LONDON ACADEMIES TRUST  
Members considered a report of the Director of Community and Children’s 
Services on a proposed model governance structure for local governing bodies 
(LGBs) of the City of London Academies Trust (COLAT). The Education 
Strategy Director noted that the proposal related to new and forthcoming City 
academies, and that LGB arrangements for existing City academies would 
remain the same. Furthermore, he noted that contrary to language used in the 
report, the City was not ‘obliged’ to make appointments but that it would be 
‘expected’ to. The following comments were made:  
 

 Members noted that they had previously considered this issue at their 
May 2016 meeting.  
 

 If the principle of only one sponsor governor per LGB was adopted, it 
would be important for the City to be confident that its interests as 
academy sponsor were safeguarded as far as possible on each LGB. 
This could be ensured in part by an annual City governor conference.  
 

 The principle of 1 staff governor and 1 non-staff governor on each LGB 
should be adopted.  
 

 Governors should be appointed for terms that mirrored the school year.  
 

 A report on the development of COLAT governance to date should come 
back to the Board, along with COLAT’s scheme of delegation and 
accountability framework. 
 

 Members noted that decisions on LGB governance were ultimately for 
COLAT, in consultation with the City as sponsor. The City also approved 
LGB chairs under the COLAT-City sponsorship agreement.   
 

RESOLVED, that 
 

 The proposed model governance structure be adopted for the City of 
London Academy Shoreditch Park, and that arrangements be made for 
the appointment of a City of London sponsor governor onto that LGB;  
 

 Members take a final view on COLAT LGB governance subject to the 
forthcoming report on the development of COLAT governance.  

 
 



8. SCHOOL PARTNERSHIP EVENTS AND GOVERNOR TRAINING DATES 
2016/17  
Members received a report of the Director of Community and Children’s 
Services on school partnership events and governor training dates. A Member 
suggested that Livery Masters be invited to attend the City Schools Concert at 
Milton Court on 30 January 2017. 
 

9. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE BOARD  
There were no questions.  
 

10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT  
IPPR Report – Education Education Mental Health  
In response to an observation from a Member, the Town Clerk agreed to 
circulate a copy of the recent IPPR report on mental health to the Board outside 
of the meeting. The Education Strategy Director agreed that this was an 
important issue that had been discussed at the Headteachers’ Forum.   It was 
agreed that a report would be made to the board on the mental health support 
provided in the family of schools. 
 

11. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC  
RESOLVED – That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on 
the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as 
defined in Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act.  
 

12. NON-PUBLIC MINUTES  
The non-public minutes of the meeting held on 21 July 2016 were approved. 
 

13. UN-VALIDATED EXAMINATION RESULTS 2016  
Members received a report of the Director of Community and Children’s 
Services on unvalidated examination results 2016.  
 

14. GALLEYWALL PRIMARY, CITY OF LONDON ACADEMY  
Members considered a report of the City Surveyor and the Director of 
Community and Children’s Services on Galleywall Primary, City of London 
Academy.  
 

15. S10 CONSULTATIONS FOR COLA HIGHGATE HILL AND COLA 
SHOREDITCH PARK  
Members received a report of the Chief Executive Officer, City of London 
Academies Trust regarding s10 consultations for City of London Academy 
Highgate Hill and City of London Academy Shoreditch Park.  
 

16. ACADEMIES DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE  
Members received an update report of the Director of Academy Development 
on the City of London Academies Development Programme.  
 
 
 



17. PROPOSED REVIEW OF THE MEMORANDA OF UNDERSTANDING FOR 
THE CITY'S CO-SPONSORED ACADEMIES  
Members considered a report from the Director of Community and Children’s 
Services on a proposed review of the memoranda of understanding concerning 
the City of London’s co-sponsored academies.  
 

18. NON PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF 
THE BOARD  
There were no questions. 
 

19. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT 
AND WHICH THE COMMITTEE AGREE SHOULD BE CONSIDERED 
WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED  
Members discussed uniform policy and the provision of key messages to Board 
members.  

 
The meeting ended at 4.55 pm 
 
 
 

 

Chairman 
 
 
 
Contact Officer: Alistair MacLellan 
Alistair.MacLellan@cityoflondon.gov.uk 
 

 


